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The article improves the understanding of leadership in organizational change by drawing on the metaphor of the 

Tango Argentino. Based on the reasonably young research stream of Organizational Aestetics, the relationship 

between a leader and a follower is compared and exploited to better understand the essentials of leading and following 

in organizational change. The article shows the importance of a trustful, resilient connection between leader and 

follower to successfully and substantially design organizational change. By giving up of control, and following the 

follower especially the leader can gain new resources to explore new territory while the follower can prove and take 

on responsibility for successfully shaping a better organizational future.  

Key words :  “Change Leadership, Tango Argentino, Followership, Organizational Aesthetics, Applied Dance”

ince decades, the discussion about the leadership of 
change processes in organization is trapped in a basic Scontradiction. On the one hand, a strong top-down 

approach is business as usual, in which the top management 
decides about the reasons of necessary change, the goals for 
a better organizational future and about the proper means to 
reach them. Accordingly, a highly formalized and politically 
backed uni-linear control model of change has emerged and 
is widely used. On the other hand, a grassroot approach has 
been made popular, which is closely related to terms like the 
'learning organization'. Here, a strong affinity to self-
organization and to circular processes of collective 
adaptation is at the core of the proposal. In both cases, rather 
opposite images of leadership are employed. In the first 
asymmetric top-down model, the classic hero is required, 
leading hierarchically and powerfully, followers are 
expected to execute what the leaders envisioning and decide. 
In the more symmetric bottom-up approach, the 
asymmetrically influencing leader has almost disappeared 
and instead gives space to self-organized, vagabonding 
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leadership of the followers. Both leadership models proved 
to be sufficiently problematic. The top-down asymmetric 
leader tends to reduce the intelligence of the system in 
reaction to surprise and ambiguity to his/her own cognitive 
resources, almost literally wasting the intelligence and 
creativity of the followers. The grassroot-approach is 
confronted with slow and complex decision-making, partly 
connected with a low quality of decisions, which always can 
be questioned by the challenge of not being sufficiently 
(formally) authorized.

In this paper we suggest an alternative, which we draw from 
a very specific social relation happening outside 
organizations. By using the Tango Argentino as a metaphor 
for leadership, we review and re-introduce the notion of 
asymmetry, which we closely combine with the notion of 
complementarity. Based on the foundation of a strong 
relationship between leader and follower this combination 
enables organizations to respond beneficially to external 
surprise and ambiguity. It allows organizations to employ 
strong improvisation skills which are essential to benefit 
from vulnerable environments. The Tango Argentino shows 
impressively how beneficial a paradoxical constellation of 
asymmetry and complementarity can become for leadership 
of change processes in organizations. Based on this 
metaphor it becomes possible to propose a 'third way' able to 
combine both change management approaches. The Tango 
informs strikingly about the relation between leaders and 
followers in change and its impact to a proper reaction to 
vulnerable conditions in three distinctive aspects: 

a.) The dance shows impressively how it is possible to 
play with instead of following external constrains.

b.) The dance instructs about how to use asymmetry (aka: 
hierarchy) beneficially if it is linked to role 
complementarity and based on a profound 
relationship between leader and follower.

c.) The dance informs about how failure can be used 
destructively in terms of power games or, more 
importantly, how conflict can be overcome 
beneficially by the willingness of both participants to 
listen, to be open and get changed by the other. 

We unfold our arguments by firstly reviewing the current 
main traits of leadership and leadership in organizational 
change. This will clearly show how paradox the leadership 

of organizational change needs to be: it requires to be as 
much improvisational as directive, as much sensitive to the 
'intelligence of the crowd'. Following this clarification, we 
secondly introduce the metaphor of the Tango Argentino, a 
dance, which in many aspects appears to be similar to change 
leadership. In the third part of the paper we draw conclusions 
from the perspective of leadership of organizational change, 
discussing the above mentioned three core hypothesises of 
the paper. In the final part, we summarize and develop 
subsuming guidelines for effective leadership of 
organizational change.

Leading change: the developmental line and the common 
defeat of structural asymmetry

The defeat of asymmetry in leadership studies

Far away seem to be the times, in which a leader was entitled 
to rule an organization by means of hierarchy, meaning by 
applying a formal asymmetry between the leader and the 
follower (Dutton, 1996). One of the formatting 
developments in leadership theory throughout the last 
centuries journey “… is the rejection of the command-and-
control view of leadership which focuses on top-down 
control based on the authority of position. Instead, leaders 
are now viewed as individuals who motivate their staff by 
establishing an emotional link with them through the power 
of their personality—their charisma—and not the power of 
their position in the organisation” (Burnes and By, 2011: 3) 
(Higgs and Rowland, 2005). The fundamental sources of 
influence of leaders have shifted from structural sources 
(formal position, informal power sources) to individual ones 
(charisma, emotional intelligence, presence, capability) 
(Fletcher, 2004). This development strongly correlates with 
an overall withdrawal of hierarchy within organizations as a 
design principle as such (Kühl, 1998). The notion of ‘flat’ 
organizations has not only become a popular buzzword, 
closely linked to concepts like Business Process Re-
Engineering or Lean Management, it emerged as empirical 
evidence of reduced hierarchical layers in organizations 
throughout the last decades. Accordingly, the relevance of 
formal hierarchy and influence has declined in favour of 
informal, political sources and individual sources as well. 
This comes not as a surprise as the conditions for proper 
organizing have changed. Discontinuity, surprise and 
paradox seem to have conquered stage (Handy, 1989; Handy, 
1994). That has brought formalized and planned approaches 
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much under pressure, given the almost random, unplannable 
and unexpectable nature of the given environments. In fact, 
improvising through change has become an increasingly 
strong option (Pina e Cunha et al., 1999; Crossan and Hurst, 
2006). Furthermore, it supports classic approaches to 
organizing, which highlight the on-going flow of 
“organizational becoming” (Tsoukas and Chia, 2002), a 
constant move of organization-in-the-making (Weick, 1979; 
Weick, 1995), requiring a different approach of managing 
and organizing (Weick et al., 1999; Weick, 1996).

Accordingly, while the respective literature still highlights 
the asymmetry of influence of the leader, clearly an increase 
of impact of the followers by using their informal and 
individual power sources have occurred. What we see here is 
an increasing relevance of what Niklas Luhmann once 
called “reverse controlling” (Luhmann, 1964; Gabarro and 
Kotter, 1993), a sublime and informal management of the 
leader by the followers. In other words: by informalizing the 
leadership asymmetry in fact the asymmetry has been 
reduced, given the strong counter impact of the informal 
power sources of the follower. Asymmetry as such was and 
still is on its defeat. As a compensation, more broadly 
defined leadership concepts became popular, like shared 
leadership (Crevani et al., 2007) or rotating leadership 
(Davis and Eisenhardt, 2011), which highlight a less 
individualistic, self-adaptive idea of leadership. In these 
concepts, the focus shift from leadership by means of 
asymmetry to leadership by shared knowledge (Sander et 
al., 2015) and collective intelligence (Svobodová and 
Koudelková, 2011). 

Heroic leadership and rivalling approaches of 
asymmetry and symmetry in leadership of change

While this was the case in the general leadership discussion, 
in the leadership of organizational change, this asymmetry 
could hibernate though. Clearly, two dominating 
approaches still exist. There is on the one hand the planned 
approach of change, which relies on a strong top 
management influence based on formal position power and 
a clear tayloristic distinction between head (formal 
management) and executing hand (the rest of the 
organization). In the relevant approaches like Kotter (1995) 
etc., a structural power base is an essential feature. On the 
other hand, there are emergent approaches of change, which 
mainly rely on self-organization (Luhmann, 1990; Wheatley 

and Kellner-Rogers, 1996; Burnes, 2005) and collective self-
adaptation (Weick and Roberts, 1993), reducing leadership 
to just a moderating feature of the emergent self-adaptation 
process without much deliberate impact on the strategic 
orientation of both, the individual change effort and the 
organization in general. Here, we clearly see a asymmetric 
and a symmetric idea of leadership. The asymmetric 
leadership approach comes close to the classic heroic and 
formally established leadership model, in the symmetric 
leadership, the modern, highly empowering, moderating and 
balancing idea of leadership is very present.

By comparing both leadership models, the classic 
asymmetric approach convinces by a strong decisiveness and 
a fast development of solutions are mentioned in the 
respective literature (Kotter and Schlesinger, 1979). The 
downsides are described as the dependence on only a few 
people influencing the decision-making process (restricted 
intelligence, being disconnected from the interfaces of the 
organization to its environment)and mainly difficulties in 
convincing the rest of the organization about the 
appropriateness of the developed solution. As in any other 
dilemma-tensions in organizations, the downsides of the one 
approach are the benefits of the other. The grass-rooted 
learning organization scores by a high support of developed 
solutions by the workforce, a highly elaborated solution 
developed by a self-steering group, facing on the 
dysfunctional side a long and complex way of decision-
making, undermining quick application (Senge, 1990). 
Confronted by discontinuity, surprise and ambiguity, the top-
down approach seems to be able to react faster with a lower 
quality of decision making, while the grass-root approach of 
the learning organization takes longer with a higher quality 
of the developed solution (Todnem By, 2005). 

What both approaches somehow require but almost 
unreflectedly pre-suppose is the relation between leaders 
and followers. How essential this relation is demonstrates the 
Tango Argentino.

The Tango Argentino 

The Tango, which belongs since 2009 to the world cultural 
heritage of the UNESCO, stems from the lower class suburbs 
of Buenos Aires, with first traits in 1880. There, different 
cultures melted under the conditions of high unemployment, 
poverty and a desire for a lost home. Africans, Gauchos from 
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the pampas and European immigrants expressed their 
desires and hopes by the Tango. By that means, so, the Tango 
itself represents the evolution and disruption of the 
Argentinean society across the last two centuries, it is an 
iconographic representation of the cultural mind and heart 
of Argentina (Nielsen and Mariotto, 2006). 

Basic features and the unique handling of constrains

The Tango Argentino rests upon a clear and asymmetric 
positioning between the leader and the follower. The roles 
are clearly defined: one leads, one follows. At the same time, 
there are no standardized step- or movement sequences on 
how proceed the dance, the Tango is fundamentally 
improvised. „The heart of tango is not about learning figuras 
… The accomplished dancer has far more freedom to 
determine directions and movements” (Dinzel and Dinzel, 
2000: 235). Even the music does not determine the dancers 
to a specific rhythm. The dancers can interpret the music as 
they want, they can adapt to the rhythm and to double, to 
break it or to set steps off-beat, or chose the melody to 
follow. The improvisational nature of the Tango gives way to 
a remarkable feature. It belongs to the dances which is not a 
captive of the conditions in time, space, music and involved 
bodies. The Tango plays with all of these conditions and 
gives the dancers the utmost liberty. The dancers have the 
authority to even literally not to move while dancing, 
meaning to break, to stop and to pause, while still being in 
the dance. Therefore, the Tango is a synonym for a shifted 
perspective: ‘Stop following your restrictions, play with 
them, since you are not necessarily a captive, you can be the 
master of your limits.’ The Tango stands for the omnipresent 
plethora of alternatives, the dancers can chose to move on 
and for the enactment of otherwise restricting conditions. 
These features provide the dance with a tension for a 
passionate and energetic performance striving for mutual 
seduction and the mutual challenge of the capabilities of 
both dancers. 

Asymmetry and role complementarity 

The difference between leader and follower does not mean 
that one is dominating and the other one is obedient. Much 
more, the dance is an encounter of two equally relevant 
persons with separated though complementary tasks and 
skills. The dance is a play between the leader and a follower 
based on mutual respect and appreciation. Both meet on eye 
height and challenge each other. If both partners open up for 

each other, and take the music as third partner into the 
encounter, something unique and special can emerge. It is an 
encounter which can impact both participants. This works by 
means of complementarity within an asymmetrically 
established relationship. Leading means to take clear 
decisions, to communicate them clearly and to avoid 
insecurity since this spills into the whole performance. The 
leading role includes to take over responsibility, the role of 
the follower includes to rely on the leader, to devote 
her/himself into the followership. This is not a passive 
execution of received “orders”. The follower must be very 
active. The follower is independent and able to stand her/his 
own axe in each moment. 

The putative strength of the leader

Here it becomes clear that the power of the leader as such is 
challenged. The ambition to lead is an offer by the leader, the 
follower nonetheless needs to accept, there is always a risk of 
being rejected. The follower needs to confirm the offer of the 
leader. If this does not takes place, the dance interrupts, a 
break appears instead of a flow which defines the dance in 
the first place. The leader enacts his/her role only as long as 
the follower grants him this power. This vulnerability of the 
leader is enforced by the fact, that taking charge of failures is 
part of his role. This increases the pressure for the leader, 
given that it is in the leader’s hands to provide security and 
safety for the follower to perform. Accordingly, the follower 
needs to spill back safety to the leader. The follower has no 
interest in disclosing the failures of the leader since the 
follower has an interest in a strong leader. To let her/himself 
fall into the dance, the follower needs to trust the leader 
visibly. Both partners reduce fear and insecurity mutually 
and build upon the offers of the other to develop a strong 
relationship. In case of occurring insecurity of one dancers 
provides safety and trust for the other. 

Indirect communication and the role of body language

Almost all communication between the dancers is 
nonverbal, subtle, and indirect. Cues and codes about 
directions, figures to be chosen, changes in tempi etc. are not 
necessarily provided by the right and left hands of the leader, 
but by touches of the legs, sere positions of the bodies in 
space and in relation towards each other and especially space 
not being taken. The latter is a clear indication of negative 
cues, where the absence of something, a missing of a straight 
cue or a body part gives instructions. This requires a highly 
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skilled body awareness to not only feel and observe one’s 
own and the partners body, but the relative positions and the 
established gaps between both. Two different ways to 
communicate are applied, a direct with clear codes given by 
hands, arms or legs and indirect ones like absence and gaps 
to be filled. That opens up a much richer way to 
communicate, and to convert the richness of the selections 
possible at any time into the richness and the performativity 
of the dance. Additionally, the mastery of this twofold body 
language is the precondition for properly working mutual 
understanding. And it is a way to communicate by not 
talking, especially by not moving or even by moving away, 
essentially requiring to put oneself into the shoes and 
perspective of the other, to see the space he/she could move 
into. 

Power struggles - the dark side of the Tango

An asymmetrical structure is always a power relation and 
depends on how power is applied. Independently from the 
weak constitution of the leader, “The tango is about power, 
the role of the dominant, the role of the subjugated, and the 
interplay between them. Power symbolism can be found in 
its lyrics, and its music, but most compellingly in its body 
motion. Tango kinetics reflect physical tension, in the 
dynamic balance between dependence and rebellion, 
between acceptance of the current power hierarchy, and 
defiance of it” (Nielsen and Mariotto, 2006: 34) 
Historically, and established by an orthodox though 
common Tango practice, the leader is supposed to dominate 
with clarity and force, the follower is expected to obey and 
execute, with devotion and beauty. Literally, the leader is 
supposed to give “orders” (Dinzel and Dinzel, 2000: 125). 
This however, is hardly acceptable for any follower. Against 
this power structure of the orthodox Tango, the follower has 
to oppose in order to save its own face as a competent, 
autonomous and creative human being. The power source of 
the follower is obvious: it is ‘reverse controlling’ (Luhmann, 
1964) by means of body movement. How exact an order is 
executed, how far the body is in fact moved according to the 
leader’s wish, is in full autonomy of the follower. By 
adapting the follower’s body in deviation to the expectation, 
the follower can influence the variability of the leader to 
improvise and to define his next step. This can be done by 
means of blocking or sabotage. In this regard, it is a power 
play about utilizing the “zones of uncertainty” (Crozier and 
Friedberg, 1977) one dancer controls against the one of the 

other. Deviation from the leader’s expectation turns into a 
game about injecting insecurity into the perspective of the 
other. Especially the leader must interpret this as a challenge 
to his leadership position, requesting for an even stronger 
call to the follower to follow precisely. That quickly turns 
poisonous and supports mutual self-doubt, hesitation, 
preventing flow and performed brilliance. However, this 
battle can’t leave the “sphere of contention” (Dinzel and 
Dinzel, 2000: 138), and it must not violate the idea of the 
central axe, which both bodies and the balance of the couple 
refer to. If one of both conditions is violated, failures of the 
couple become visible, if dancers do not risk to stumble and 
fall. If the battle remains within the rules of the dance “The 
observer can be transfixed by the seeming paradox, that a 
sense of unity transcends apparent conflict and independent 
action.” (Dinzel and Dinzel, 2000: 22). Accordingly, an 
abuse of power can only be avoided by building the 
relationship upon mutual respect appreciation. If this is not 
given, conflicts and a loss of commitment including relevant 
knowledge are probable to occur.

Another design of the Tango asymmetry? 

Contrary to the orthodox understanding of the role 
distribution in the dance, the origins of the dance display a 
much more collaborative and shifting way of leading and 
improvising. By connecting the understanding of the dance 
to its basic origins, Dinzel and Dinzel (2000) speak of the 
dance as a dialogue, requiring action and reaction by both the 
male and the female dancer. Without dialogue, the 
improvisational nature of the dance is undermined. This is 
not necessarily conflicting with the idea of the asymmetry 
between the leader and the follower. Contrary, it is re-
designing the classic understanding of asymmetry as formal 
distinction of domination and obedience (Dinzel and Dinzel, 
2000). The alternative understanding leads to an asymmetry 
in which three aspects are key:

a.)  A basic feature of a different design of the Tango comes 
by means of ‘competent followership’. In this case the 
leader can totally rely on the follower, meaning the 
follower executes precise and safe, he/she resolves 
insecurities and doubts of the leader by his/her own 
account. The leader can then fully count upon the 
follower and can liberate him/herself from a control 
attitude towards the follower. Then the consciousness 
of the leader can switch from controlling and leading to 
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being creative, because the leader does not need 
attention for leading anymore (Spitzer and Bertram, 

12013).  If there is a competent follower, the leader can 
shift attention from controlling to creating, releasing in 
the dance a fully new potential for performing as a pair.

b.) The follower is entitled to react to the leader’s impulses 
(i.e. musicality) by own creativity, influencing the 
dance in an own way (for general insights of the role of 
the follower see (Collinson, 2006). This already 
requires the openness of the leader and the willingness 
to listen actively to the follower, to in fact get changed 
by the follower, to adapt to the followers impulses and 
builds upon them. Here, the follower still acts in the 
role of the follower, following the basic role 
distinction, with enriched competences to act and take 
part in the dialogue of the dance.

c.) The ownership of the leadership shifts between the two 
dancers. Here, it is about the capability of both dancers 
to follow and to lead. The basic complementarity in 
terms of mastery, expertise and capability turns into a 
pre-condition for a switching leadership. 

These three options lead to the point that the one is leading, 
who is capable of doing. The capability of the leader 
remains the same: providing stability, reliability, clarity and 
– this is new – freedom to the follower to enrich the dance 
beyond a sheer embellishment of the leaders orders by 
giving own impulses. If someone can lead in this manner, 
followership especially under modern, equality-sensitive 
conditions becomes much more easy to accept and to apply. 
There is a reward of following, if someone is leading well. In 
this regard, the quality of leadership (meaning his capacity 
of leading and willingness to involve with the follower) 
determines the willingness to follow and to commit. Is the 
leadership quality low, an experienced and highly skilled 
follower will become quickly frustrated and reluctant to 
follow – and eager to take over leadership. Furthermore, if 
the ability to follow is high, the leader can reduce the amount 
of attention in leading the follower and can use this attention 
for developing and enriching the dance. Again, much 
depends on the openness of the leader. If the leader doesn’t 

take the input and/or the claim to lead from the follower as a 
threat of his/her status but as an offer for a creative play and 
dialogue, the dance can profit even more. This might pick up 
tendencies, the Tango already experiences in modern 
circumstances. Not only the existing visibility of the Queer 
Tango, where the roles are random and/or where only 
females or males dance together is an indication of such a 
development in the Tango. Already the changing self-
perception of males might give way to these innovations: 
“Today, prototypical Tango man takes refuge in the dance 
hall, because his tango role carries more certainty than he 
finds elsewhere. Many male dancers believe that the Tango is 
an expression of power, but they also believe that while 
dancing it, they feel greater sensitivity, greater capacity to 
love, closer to the ideals of childhood, and vulnerability” 
(Nielsen and Mariotto, 2006: 27). 

Accordingly, if both sides are willing and ready to expose 
vulnerability, a sound basis for mutual as much as individual 
development for both dancers and for a shifting kind of 
leadership is given, in a rather new way. If the relationship is 
developed to that stage, this mirrors in body behaviour. If the 
follower feels safe and can put him/herself totally into the 
hands of the leader, then the follower is so relaxed, that the 
lower jaw is relaxed too and leaves the mouth half-opened. 
This phenomenon is described in the voice training approach 
of Kristin Linklater (2014). A lose and relaxed jaw is a clear 
sign for openness in perception, emotions and 
communication. If this openness is not given, a tension 
remains in the tongue, the lower jaw and the lower belly, 
preventing a free flow of the breath, linked to a closing 
attitude towards the other. In this respect, a developed 
relationship in Tango as much as in leadership can lead 
towards openness, essential for high-quality improvisation 
and overall adaptation. It becomes visible in body language, 
the body remains a core impact factor in these interactional 
relationships.

Bringing leadership in Tango to leadership in change 

By comparing the main tracks of the leadership-of-change 
literature with the features of the leadership in the Tango, 
four points become instantly and strikingly clear:

1)  Mastering limits: follow or play your constrains 

The dance is a striking example on how to rule any given 
constrains. Almost all other dances follow the time and space 
constrains resting in the rhythm of the music, the Tango 

1 Spitzer & Bertram (2013) show in their study about the brain activities of 
musicians while improvising, that broad parts of frontal cortex are de-
activated. He suggests that while improvising the executive control is 
suspended, which is necessary for creativity to strongly unfold. 
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doesn’t. It appreciates and recognizes these constrains, but it 
does not follow them, it plays with them, even being able to 
do the opposite of what the dance in fact is about: the Tango 
is able to stop and break at any given time, it can invert what 
the constrains provide. Transferred to leadership of 
organizational change, this example indicates how little 
alternation, deviation and innovation in the contemporary 
management of organizational change resides. 
Fundamental constrains of organizational change like 
shifting consumer needs and values, rapid technological 
changes, the striking impact of mass and social media and 
the ambivalent developments of socio-political indicators 
end up in the call to constant adaptation to it, like in the 
classic dances. How could a Tango-like approach to the 
constrains look like? The constrains of the dance appear in 
time (when: rhythm), space (where: distribution of dancers 
in the room) and social (who: who is the partner, experience 
& skills of each partner, size & weight of bodies). In terms of 
organizational change, the constrains are in time (when 
is/has the surprise happening?), content (what is the 
subject/focus of the changed reality?) and social respects 
(who is involved in triggering and solving the surprise?). 
With regard to time, change management could be much 
more skilled in playfully shift between pre-, during- and 
post-surprise activities, explicitly including non-reaction 
(no change, ignorance), interrupting certain activities 
(almost unimaginable: dance the break appearing as a stop) 
and, given a specific rhythm of the change occurrences: 
double or bisect the answer to this rhythm might provide a 
much larger scale to respond to time constrains. In terms of 
content (what is supposed to be changed?), random 
(unplanned, emergent) activities belong to the unknown 
tactics of change, as much as paradox activities (more of the 
same pathology). Different approaches for problem-
identification, goal-definition and methodology are 
imaginable here. Finally the social aspect of change (who is 
how involved?) might raise questions about how to select the 
appropriate people, how to structure participative/ 
instructive efforts of implementation etc. by thoroughly 
following the Tango metaphor, a full range of ignored, 
suppressed and unidentified ways to time wise handle 
constrains and triggers might be detected, providing a much 
more larger scope for action.

Contemporary strategies for managing organizational 
change strongly rely on a formally designed, rigid and 
cognition-based ‘corset’ of methodologies and activities. It 

is mainly a somehow planning and control based approach, 
even in the rather emergent approach of the learning 
organization control and planning is included. Given the 
rigidities of planned change on the one hand and the fluid, 
ambiguous and partly random nature of external, 
environmental change, a clear disconnection between the 
formalized reaction to change and the generic nature of 
change becomes visible by studying Tango. The dance offers 
an improvised way to move forward, even when there is no 
external change relevant for the dancers. How the dancers 
develop the next step is important here. It is all about 
selecting the next move from a sheer variety of options, only 
restricted by the previous position of parts of the bodies of 
the dancers and the given space for the pair. The couple 
constantly adapts to their environment by only focussing on 
the moment of the moment and accepts to what this move in 
time and space might bring. There is no strategy. Here, the 
benefits of improvisation as such for organizational redesign 
and change (Weick, 1993; Pina e Cunha et al., 1999) come 
into play and offer change management a complete different 
approach of reacting and benefiting from external change. 
Improvisation is a way to adjust between the ‘natural’ non-
linear occurrence of change and the organization in its 
process of becoming (Tsoukas and Chia, 2002). 

Clearly, there are not many more powerful metaphors 
available for the development of contemporary change 
management, given the permanently perceived pressure to 
change and the rather rote-like blueprints to react. What is in 
the quiver of classic and modern change management are 
‘technical dances’ (concepts and approaches), accepting the 
given constraints but not creatively playing with them. The 
Tango teaches how to change the mastery of constrains and 
conditions, based on the skills of improvisation. 

2) Mastering (Re-Designing) asymmetry from 
direction/obedience to framed complementarity

The Tango helps to understand the benefit and the 
applicability of asymmetry in modern organizations if it is 
designed differently. Asymmetry may not be taken as the 
classic distinction of order and obedience but as the 
difference of role and competence. There might be 
differences in role definition, but this only becomes 
beneficial based on an equal set of mutually enriching, 
compensating and complementing capabilities and 
competences applied by leaders and followers artfully and in 
mastery. That may include the need of both, leaders and 
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followers to know the perspective and the skills needed to 
perform the other part respectively. The basis of a 
masterfully enacted asymmetry and the deliberating 
acquaintance with constrains is a solid relationship between 
the dancers, founded on the basis of mutual appreciation. 
The Tango is generated in the moment when the dancers 
experience the music and the respective partner in their 
cognitive, emotional and physical presence. The building of 
a strong, reliable and protective relationship is a core 
requirement in change leadership. This is the essence of a 
powerful relationship, far away from the political 
influencing tactics of current change leadership 
experiences.

The models for change leadership are divided between 
asymmetric top down (direction/obedience) and symmetric 
collaboration. The scientific discussion therefore has 
created a dilemma, in which a decision for one model always 
contains the reasons to later on shift to the other. Oszillation 
seems to be the answer. The Tango provides a third way. The 
dance applies a strict rule of asymmetry in the role definition 
between the dancers. That enables the couple quick 
decision-making, fast adaptation and the ability to move on 
without hesitation. This asymmetry is nonetheless based on 
the complementarity of the dancers’ provisions and their 
equally developed skills. For change leadership includes not 
only a strong call for framed complementarity, but for a 
strongly developed relationship between both dancers. 
Structure (Asymmetry) and creativity (freedom of the 
follower & openness of the leader) require each other. The 
oszillation between both is essential, since only what is 
flexible can change. This flexibility is provided by the 
relation between the dancers, framed in asymmetry. The 
Tango shows impressively how important a strong formal 
structure can become, if it is properly enacted by a strong 
connection between those, who enact the asymmetric roles. 
Only then leadership can create a sense trust amongst the 
dancers, releasing passion, curiosity and creativity. 
Asymmetry then works like a final allowance to fly 
mutually. In this respect, we still call for the relevance of 
organization in its visible asymmetry, contrary to the plenty 
attempts of erasing it. The societal profit of organization is 
still given but widely ignored (Luhmann, 1994). The tango 
shows how asymmetry can remain instructive if based on a 
profound relationship building in organizations.

3) Failure handling by openness and willingness to be 
changed: how to get away from power games

Dancing as much as observing Tango is exciting, since by its 
improvisational nature, there is always the risk of failure. 
Accordingly, the proper handling of surprise like through 
failures between the dancers is key. Instead of attempting to 
avoid them, an appropriate handling is based on an 
acceptance of failures to occur, to perceive them actively and 
to employ them deliberately as source of information and 
inspiration. It is the sovereign handling of failures, which 
turns the dance into a fascinating performance, since it is this 
sovereignty that turns an unexpected failure into a new move, 
surprising the dancers and the audience. The same holds true 
for change leadership. The treatment of failure is key for a 
successful change. A change process consists fundamentally 
of failures, they are unavoidable. Accordingly, sovereignty in 
dealing with failure is essential for successful change. 
However, an attitude and a skill box on how to turn 
unavoidable failure into productive input is hardly available. 
Instead, leadership of change mostly is confronted with 
political issues. There is a clear dominance of political, 
informal and therefore sublime undermining processes. The 
Tango reflects these power structures and its ‘dark side’ very 
well. What a modern development of the dance might 
demonstrate, is how another way to connect between leader 
and follower, how a complementarity in skills combined 
with a shifting role execution between leading and following 
could overcome alienating power structures. If the leader’s 
role includes the willingness and openness to listen to the 
followers creativity and suggestions, going even until 
stepping back into the following role if necessary, 
suppression could be removed to give full way to passion and 
creativity. That is in fact the end of the hero in the context of 
leadership and the macho in the context of the dance. 
Vulnerability is not only a term of a follower. Only if the 
leader is able to become more open and to turn him/herself 
vulnerable, a substantial development of the leader and the 
relationship can happen. Then vulnerability turns into a 
personal, interactional and systemic strength.

5. What to do?

To turn this a little more practical and more normative, we 
recommend the following moves:

1. Re-connect the intended change with the flux process 
of organizational becoming by improvisation! Clearly, 
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there is no other way than just to accept that the world cannot 
be planned. The discontinuous nature of change requires 
both planning and improvising. However, improvisation is 
much more than just a poor ‚plan B‘, it is a professional 
alternative and complement to planning. It is enabling an 
organization to re-connect with its flux process of becoming 
and adapting. Improvisation furthermore helps to 
constructively manages fear and uncertainty in change 
processes and to approach discontinuity positively and 
beneficially. The core recommendation therefore is: Learn 
again to play and play with the constrains, conditions and 
the failures of your development! Take the offer to dance of 
your followers seriously!

2. Build your asymmetric roles on a profound dialogue 
between leader and follower! Asymmetry and role 
complementarity only become a strong tool if there is a 
mutual willingness to listen, to adapt to impulses from the 
other and to follow each other circularly. It is all about this 
circularity, about taking dialogue and appreciation seriously 
and to meet on eye height within asymmetric roles. Based on 
mutual respect and trust, both need to become visible and 
exposed, based on developed skills and experience in 
executing the leader’s and the follower’s role. Together with 
competence in leading and following, this enables both to 
suppress the tendency to control the own and the other’s 
behaviour and to release capacity to unfold creativity. In this 
respect: Build competence, mutual confidence and mutual 
recognition to increase the amount of creativity and quick 
adaptation within the leadership relation!

3. Build inner strength! Based on that, a way to inner 
strength both individually and interactively is opened. Such 
a strength is much more powerful than control-based 
approaches, which unavoidably evoke fear and insecurity. 
Such strength needs the willingness to get changed by the 
other, to make oneself vulnerable, which is only based on a 
trustful and confident encounter. Then personal and 
systemic growth comes substantially in sight. In this 
respect: invest in making yourself vulnerable. It turns 
yourself and your system much stronger.

4. Finally, what the Tango metaphor teaches is: Go looking 
at the world outside your management thinking box! 
Especially Arts and organizational aesthetics (Linstead, 
2000) contain a big deal of inspiration to overcome long 
existing obstacles in management science. Go playing. Go 
improvising through a joyfully messy world!
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